Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _October 1, 2012  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, October 1, 2012 in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, Vice Chairman, School Owner Member 

Ms. Carmel Owens, Industry Member 
Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Not in attendance:

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda

Following the addition of three items to the agenda, a motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to approve the agenda; Ms. Owens seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

Minutes

The minutes for the September 10, 2012 Board meeting will be tabled for next month’s Board meeting.
New Business

Natural Hair Care

The Board addressed the issue of individuals holding themselves out as a provider of “natural hair” services. Noting that there are no provisions in the law or regulations which reference, or define, the term “natural hair”, it was noted that the law expressly excludes “a service that results in tension on hair strands or roots by twisting, wrapping, weaving, extending, locking, or braiding by hand or mechanical device” from the definition of “practice cosmetology”; provided the service does not include “the application of dyes, reactive chemicals, or other preparations to alter the color of the hair or to straighten, curl, or alter the structure of the hair.” Board Member Maxine Sisserman advised that, when she was presenting the apprentice orientation, there were individuals who brought up the discussion as to a perceived difference between “natural hair” and “hair braiding”. Ms. Sisserman advised the Board that her research of advertisements for hair braiding establishments, she discovered references to providing “natural hair” services. Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler re-iterated that the term “natural hair” is not statutorily-defined or, otherwise, contained in the law; instead, he opined, it is a generic term used by certain individuals which, as a result, has caused confusion as to whether a license is necessary to provide “natural hair” services. Mr. Spizler added that, regardless of the terminology applied to services which are being rendered, the true issue is an application, and effective enforcement, of the current statutory terms and provisions, as enacted by the Maryland General Assembly. After considerable deliberation, the Board decided to continue this discussion at its next Board meeting.
Nature of Board Exam

After a brief discussion, including input from Commissioner Harry Loleas, the Board directed that the following item be tabled for the next Board meeting, in the next RFP for a testing vendor, the inclusion of theory testing being offered in one or more, foreign languages.
Continuing Education

Board Chairman Ms. Britt-Cockrum inquired if the Board would like to consider a Continuing Education requirement as a condition of license renewal; as “continuing education is always a good thing”. Mr. Spizler noted that imposing a continuing education requirement on the 40,000 + licensees of the Board, and an effective monitoring of the same, may constitute an impossible task in light of current staffing of the Board and the degree of funding the Board receives. Board member Carmel Owens advised that, as a member of NACCAS, she has observed that most States have continuing education for its teachers, but not for its licensed operators. In response, Mr. Spizler reminded the Board that, since 1992, the Board has had no jurisdiction over cosmetology schools or teachers.

Chairman Britt-Cockrum also asked if there is a means by which all licensees would be required to review the Board’s laws and regulations prior to the renewal of their license. In support of such a requirement, she noted that at the Settlement Conferences held by the Board, many of the licensees were unaware of many of the laws and regulations governing cosmetology. After considerable deliberation, the Board decided to also leave this matter for further discussion at its next Board meeting.

Old Business
Settlement Conferences
Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan provided the results of the last Settlement Conference, held on September 24, 2012 with Chairman Britt-Cockrum presiding. Mr. Logan advised that 25 licensees were invited (with one person, with a violation which occurred several years ago, also appearing unexpectedly) with the following results: 12 disciplinary actions were taken; 4 licensees were excused; 4 licensees failed to appear; 4 licensees called and requested to be rescheduled; and 1 licensee was unable to reach a settlement. A total of $11,900.00 in fines was assessed.
Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Trujillo; and the meeting was adjourned at 11:00 AM.
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